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You are cordially invited toé 

The 71st Annual U.O.L. Convention  

South Bound Brook, New Jersey  

July 25 -29, 2018  

"For I know the plans I have for you,ò declares the Lord, ñplans to prosper you and not to harm you, 

plans to give you hope and a future."  

Jeremiah 29:11 

For 70 years UOL members have gathered together for the Annual UOL Con-

vention.  This year approximately 150 faithful from parishes across the US 

gathered in New England for the Convention hosted by the UOL Chapter in 

Woonsocket, RI. The 70th Annual Ukrainian Orthodox League Convention 

was truly a celebration of the UOL family.  A true family in Christ, the 

Ukrainian Orthodox League is a unique organization with families both young 

and old gathering together as one family united in the Church.   

 

The Convention was called to order at 7:00 p.m. on Wednesday, July 26th by 

UOL President John Holowko.  Following the Invocation offered by His Emi-

nence Metropolitan Antony, the Pledge of Allegiance to the US flag, the sing-

ing of the National Anthem, opening remarks and greetings were expressed by 

Senior and Junior UOL National Executive Board Presidents John Holowko 

and Orest Mahlay. Convention Spiritual Advisor Rev. Fr. Borislav Kroner and 

Sr. Convention Committee chairperson Cindy Charest welcomed all to Rhode 

Island.   The first business session of the day included approval of the Agenda, 

Minutes, Financial Records and Audit Reports and review of Annual Reports.  

Following evening prayers, members gathered for a hospitality night.  It was a 

time to catch up with old friends and rekindle UOL bonds.  It is wonderful to 

see families come to the Convention year after year.  

  

Thursday morning started with a ñTeachingò Divine Liturgy.   Very Rev. Ta-

ras Naumenko served Divine Liturgy with Archdeacon Vasyl and Deacon 

Ivan Tchopko, while  Very Rev. Anthony Perkins offered reflections during 

the Divine Liturgy. For many the ñTeachingò Divine Liturgy was a highlight 

of the Convention.  It was a wonderful time to learn more about our faith.   

Following Divine Liturgy the entire Convention body gathered in a beautiful 

Atrium room for brunch.  We enjoyed a delicious brunch that included both 

breakfast and lunch items. Business sessions started with a short ice breaker 

where individuals learned more about Rhode Island.  

 

Dr. Gayle Woloschak, the keynote speaker, spoke eloquently about ñOur 

Church in Todayôs Secular World.ò  The afternoon continued with two 

groups.  The first, led by Fr. Anthony Perkins, focused on ñCaring for One 

Anotherò and focused on strategies to listen and care for those in need.  The 

second, led by  Protodeacon Ihor Mahlay, focused on Christian Leadership. 

 

Later that afternoon the Convention body broke into committees.  Reports 

from the Education Committee and the Strategic Planning Committee are pub-

lished in this issue.   

(Continued on page 4) 
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John Holowko 

The Senior Chapter Achievement Award for 2017 was awarded to St. Vladi-

mir, Philadelphia, PA. One of the requirements of remaining a Chapter in 

good standing of the UOL is for each chapter to submit an annual report of the 

chapterôs activity during the UOL year. The NEB reviews the reports anony-

mously and chooses a recipient of the Senior Chapter Achievement Award.  

 

Throughout the year, St Vladimirôs chapter assisted with all parish fund rais-

ing projects, as well as meeting on Wednesdays in the summer months to 

complete projects around the church and to have dinner together. The chapter 

has worked to encourage its youth and young adults to stay involved by con-

ducting projects which included: sponsoring a Thanksgiving Dinner for the 

parish where all funds received were donated to charities; planning a 

Theophany Supper, Holodna Kutya, Malanka and a Theophany Breakfast; 

having a bridal shower registry for the Parish; and having a conference call 

with Morning Prayers, Monday-Friday. 

 

The Chapterôs Pastor wrote, ñIt is truly a blessing to be a part of this Chapter. 

The unique combination of old and new immigration has truly infused the 

Chapter with even more love and care.ò 

St. Vladimirôs Philadelphia Chapter of the Year 2017 
Submitted by John Holowko  

Glory to Jesus Christ! Slava Isusu Khrystu! 

 

It is with great humility that I greet you again as the re-elected President of the 

Senior Ukrainian Orthodox League of the USA. As I write this, only a few 

weeks have passed since our 70th Convention in Woonsocket, RI. On behalf of 

the entire UOL, I sincerely thank St. Michaelôs Parish and the 70th Annual 

Convention Committee for their warmth, love and hard work. As I said previ-

ously, you are lucky to have each other as a parish family. I believe this yearôs 

convention offered great balance, between spirituality, getting some business 

done, having fun together and ideally each of us taking something away that 

can help someone else in their parish or community.  Each convention strives 

to set the stage to improve upon our accomplishments of the past, to focus on 

the future ministry of our League and to support our Church.  

 

I would like to thank our discussion leaders, Father Deacon Ihor Mahlay, Fa-

ther Anthony Perkins, Father Nicholas Apostola and Dr. Gayle Woloschak. 

Much of our focus was on the responsibility we all have as being Brothers and 

Sisters in Christ, in helping out each other, caring for one another and under-

standing the complexity of certain issues that families face each day, and liv-

ing our Faith. There are so many people that we interact with that need help, 

whether it be the ill, the depressed, the angry, or the elderly. It is just so easy 

for us to expect all the pastoral duties to fall upon our Clergy, when in fact 

there is much that can be done as a Church Board or as an individual to help 

others; to genuinely be a Parish Family- being there for one another. It is a 

challenge for us all, as loneliness affects all of us at one time or another.   As 

Dr. Gayle Woloschak discussed, we face many challenges in the secular soci-

ety we live in today. The pace of change, the demands on our time, or the po-

larizing political times we live in.  As with most things, it is about the choices 

we make, but listening, pausing and helping others can not only help those in 

need, but can also be fulfilling to oneôs self. 

 

One of the highlights for me at the convention, and there were several, was the 

attendance of our Juniors- we doubled it from the prior year and it demon-

strated the linkage between All Saints Camp, the UOL and the Church. It was 

great to see! Nearly every Junior that attended this Convention attended camp 

this summer and they were already friends; friends with the same challenges, 

and of the same Faith. In the upcoming year, you will hear much about the 

needs of All Saints Camp. I truly believe our parishes and those that can, need 

to spiritually and financially invest in All Saints Camp. Many of us have seen 

our Sister Churches doing the same for years, we are behind them and in need 

of infrastructure improvement, however, what we have not provided in terms 

of facilities, we have provided in love and care. That being said, both parts of 

the equation are needed to attract even a larger interest and attendance. There 

should be no reason that families of our own Church send their children to 

other Orthodox Camps, instead of our own.  

 

September is Chapter membership drive month. I hope you give it some seri-

ous effort at a local levelðnot for purposes of simply increasing your chapter 

roster.  Rather, providing your chapter a greater opportunity to help others 

through involvement and bringing people together. This past year, St. Vladi-

mirôs of Philadelphia was awarded Chapter of the Year. The one activity of St. 

Vladimirôs chapter that caught my eye was having a conference call with 

Morning prayers, Monday through Friday. I truly believe that this spirit of 

family is helping people here. Take the initiative to increase your membership, 

not for the sense of obligation or some other statistical purpose, but rather, to 

be inclusive, to help one another and along the way get some things done that 

have a positive impact on your parish or community. Perhaps, some of the 

burnout experienced at a local level is because we are not focusing on the right 

things; if so change it.  

 

The Assembly of Bishops has designated the first Sunday of October, in con-

junction with OCFôs Orthodox Awareness Month, as the date for College Stu-

dent Sunday. For 2017, this falls on Sunday, October 1st. However, it is dur-

ing the first forty days of every school year that the OCF makes a concerted 

effort to reach new college students. The OCF provides fellowship; further 

education; the opportunity to work on service projects; and opportunity to 

worship together. Do your college students know about it? www.ocf.net You 

can easily provide information about your student to the OCF through the site, 

or call and provide information to a local parish nearby just to let them know 

Strategic Planning:  What is the Parish Champion?  

Submitted By Gayle Woloschak  

Each parish is supposed to designate a representative to the Strategic Plan who 

will be approved by the parish priest.  The role of this person is to be the point 

of communication for the Strategic Planðto receive vital information and up-

dates about the strategic planning implementation work and how your parish 

can benefit and participate.  It is the duty of this person to use all means avail-

able to effectively and continually communicate the progress, activities and 

success of the strategic plan to ALL of the faithful in the parish community. 

  

The bishops have sent out a letter requesting each parish to carefully and 

prayerfully consider a choice for parish champion (or co-champions, if that is 

easier).  They indicated that this person should be a Parish ñthought leaderòð

one whose opinion is respected and who knows best how to communicate 

with the parish as a whole.  In addition, the person should have the ability to 

communicate by email since that is a major means of communication for the 

strategic plan. 

 

The Strategic Planning group asks each parish to select their parish champion, 

approved by the parish priest, and send the email address to 

gayle.woloschak@gmail.com (Gayle Woloschak) or liralex@gmail.com (Lisa 

Ryan). 

Note from the Editor: 

Each month we will have an article regarding the UOC Strategic plan in the 

UOL Bulletin.  It is essential that all UOL members actively participate in the 

Strategic Plan! 
(Continued on page 3) 

http://ocf.net/oam
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71st Annual UOL Convention  
A Rare Opportunity  

Submitted by Michael J. Komichak  

Following a very successful 70th Annual UOL Convention hosted by St. Mi-

chael UOC in Woonsocket, RI, it is time to look forward to next yearôs UOL 

Convention at the Metropolia Center in South Bound Brook, NJ taking place 

from Wednesday July 25 to Sunday July 29.  The 2018 UOL Convention will 

be a unique gathering unlike any other in the seven-decade history of the 

UOL.  This is because the Convention will be held concurrently with the Cen-

tennial Celebration in South Bound Brook of the Ukrainian Orthodox Church 

of the US.  

Around the time of the first World War, several existing Ukrainian parishes 

and clergy sought the establishment of a separate jurisdiction to serve the 

growing population of Ukrainians in America. After initially organizing under 

the spiritual protection of Bishop Germanos of the Syrian Orthodox Church in 

the USA, the Ukrainians petitioned Metropolitan Lypkivsky of the newly in-

dependent Autocephalous Orthodox Church in Ukraine to establish the Arch-

diocese of the American-Ukrainian Orthodox Church of the USA.  This Arch-

diocese was formed with the assignment of Archbishop John (Theodorovich) 

and the convening of a Sobor for that purpose.  Now, one hundred years later, 

the Centennial Celebration in South Bound Brook in 2018 will feature a sym-

posium tracing the history of Ukrainians in America in general and that of the 

UOC of USA in particular.   

The Centennial Celebration is expected to draw hundreds of participants from 

all across the UOC of USA. By holding the UOL Convention concurrently 

and in conjunction with this historic Centennial Celebration, the UOL will 

have a golden opportunity to introduce (or re-introduce) the UOL to a wide 

audience of laity and clergy beyond the current boundaries of our existing 

Senior and Junior UOL Chapters.  Through our interaction with non-UOL at-

tendees at the symposium, at worship services, and at social events we can 

explain first-hand the value of the UOL and the importance of becoming a 

member and establishing chapters in all of our parishes. 

I encourage all to attend next yearôs UOL Convention and UOC of USA Cen-

tennial Celebration.   The theme of the 2018 UOL Convention is "For I know 

the plans I have for you,ò declares the Lord, ñplans to prosper you and not to 

harm you, plans to give you hope and a future." (Jeremiah 29:11).  Letôs show 

we are proud of our Faith, proud of our Church, proud of the UOL, and espe-

cially proud of our Junior UOL and we are optimistic about the future.  This is 

indeed one of the most important Conventions for us to attend.  It is an oppor-

tunity for us to demonstrate our love for each other and for our Church: By 

this all will know we are His disciples.  Hopefully many will be inspired to 

join us.  The best way to commemorate the Centennial of the UOC of USA 

and to celebrate the vital role the UOL has played in the life of our Church is 

to attend next yearôs Convention.  See you there! 

(President - Continued from page 2) 
 

they have caring hands nearby.  We talk about not losing touch with our 

Youth during their college yearsðthe OCF is just one more opportunity to 

assist them and even provide them an additional social network. 

 

The following appointments to Commissions and Committees have been ap-

proved in our first few weeks, further committee and the liaison appointments 

will be posted to our Website. We have much to do, not just on a stand-alone 

committee or commission basis, but together, with the guidance of our Senior 

Boardôs Spiritual Advisor, V. Rev. Taras Naumenko (and our part time auc-

tioneer, another convention highlight). 

 

Commissions: 

Christian Caregiving & Missions  Daria Pishko-Komichak 

Education     Teresa Linck 

Public Relations    Ginny Ulbricht 

Vocations & Clergy Support   Mickey Komichak 

Youth      Oleh Bilynsky 

Ways & Means     Jack Roditski 

Committees 

All Saints Committee Delegate   Anna Anderson 

Annual Fund Drive    Alex Shevchuk 

Archives     John Holowko 

Awards      Alex Shevchuk 

Chapter Development    Daria Pishko-Komichak 

Constitution/Handbook    Natalie Bilynsky 

Educational Seminars    Teresa Linck 

Essay Contest      Teresa Linck 

LSSK      Anna Anderson 

Retreats     Daria Pishko-Komichak 

The ABC's of my Church   Teresa Linck 

UOL Bulletin Editor     Natalie Bilynsky 

UOL Tribute Fund    Natalie Bilynsky 

Young Adults     Oleh Bilynsky 

 

I want to take this opportunity to thank all those that served this past year.  

Finally, sincere congratulations are extended to the 2017-2018 Junior UOL 

National Executive Board guided by Orest Mahlay as President, Junior Advi-

sor Father Deacon John Charest and Spiritual Advisor Very Rev. John Ha-

luszczak.  

Yours in Christ, 

John Holowko 

Seminary Van Campaign Nears 50% Goal  

Submitted by Michael J. Komichak  

After one year, the UOLôs national campaign to fund the $16,000 purchase of 

a 12-passenger van for St. Sophia Seminary is approaching the 50% mark!  St. 

Demetrius UOL Chapter in Car-

teret donated $250 raised during 

parish coffee hours.  At this past 

summerôs UOL Annual Conven-

tion in Rhode Island, one indi-

vidual set the tone by pledging 

$500 and challenging other dele-

gates to follow suit.  Three other 

anonymous donors met the chal-

lenge, resulting in $600 collected 

on-the-spot, with an additional 

$1400 being pledged to the fund!  

One of the donors pledged to 

give $100 per month for five 

months ï a manageable giving plan that other potential donors might find at-

tractive.  If youôd like to help the UOL reach this goal, please send your con-

tributions to:  Ukrainian Orthodox League #SSSVan, c/o Alex Shevchuk, 

UOL Financial Secretary, 1 Glenbrook Court, Whippany, NJ  07981-2313. 

You can also make your donation online via the UOL Paypal account at 

uol.orthodoxws.com/donate.html. Just be sure to click on ñProject / In Mem-

ory of / To Honorò and specify that your donation is for the Van Fund Drive.  

Many thanks to all of our donors! 

ʉʣʘʚʘ ɯʩʫʩʫ ʍʨʠʩʪʫ!    Glory to Jesus Christ! 

Let me re-introduce myself as the re-elected President of the Executive Board 

of the Junior Ukrainian Orthodox League. On behalf of the Board and all the 

youth participants at the recent Convention, I would like to thank Saint Mi-

chael Parish in Woonsocket, RI for the time and effort they put into the UOL 

Convention this year. I would also commend the Convention Chair, Christine 

Charest, and the pastor, Father Borislav Kroner, for welcoming all the guests 

into their parish so warmly. 

 

Let me take this opportunity to congratulate and thank all of the graduates of 

the Junior UOL.  I invite all graduates to join us again next year at the Con-

vention in South Bound Brook as senior delegates. Gratitude is extended to 

our advisors, Taylor Gladys, Fr. Deacon John Charest, and Father John Ha-

luszczak, for all their efforts during the last year. I would also like to thank our 

outgoing board members, Erica Holowko (Vice President) and Sophia Do-

bronos (Financial Secretary), for their service. The Junior UOL wishes all of 

them Godôs Blessings in their future. 

 

The newly elected National Executive Board of the Junior Ukrainian Ortho-

dox League for the 2017-2018 year: 

President: Orest Mahlay, Parma, OH 

Vice President: Charles Ames, Youngstown, OH 

Secretary: Alexis Naumenko, Philadelphia, PA 

Financial Secretary: Maddie Zetick, Philadelphia, PA  

Treasurer: Cyril Sheptak, Pittsburgh, PA 

Advisor: Fr. Deacon John Charest, Chicago, IL 

Spiritual Advisor: Father John Haluszczak, Pittsburgh, PA 

During the past year, the Junior UOL contacted the clergy and lay leadership 

of over 10 parishes to discuss the status and potential of youth programming 

(including Junior UOL activities) in their parishes. We were able to welcome 

a new chapter (West Islip, NY) and able to bring back a former chapter 

(Allentown, PA). I, along with my board members, will continue this effort of 

further promotion of the UOL to new parishes in our UOC and will encourage 

the youth of all parishes to engage on a local and national level. As shown in 

our progress last year, encouraging service, fellowship, and prayer is the best 

way to promote the UOL effectively in the various demographics that exist in 

our parishes, both English and Ukrainian speaking. 

 

If you have any questions, concerns, or comments about the Junior Ukrainian 

Orthodox League in this coming year, please contact me at 

orest.mahlay@gmail.com or at my number (440) 829-5873. As we approach 

the centennial of our Ukrainian Orthodox Church in the USA, I pray that this 

year is productive and rejuvenating for our UOL and for the Church as a 

whole. 

Yours in Christ, 

Orest Mahlay 

mailto:orest.mahlay@gmail.com
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(Convention - continued from page 1) 

President John Holowko presented Protodeacon Ihor Mahlay, President of St. 

Andrew Society, a check from the UOL ñSouper Bowl Sundayò project in the 

amount of $6,000.   Accepting the donation, Protodeacon Ihor spoke of the 

great part that the UOL has played in helping St. Andrew Society in the past 

25 years of St. Andrew Societyôs ministry. 

 

Very Rev. Fr. John Haluszczak, acting manager of All Saints Camp, addressed 

the delegates of the Convention, sharing with them the successes of this yearôs 

Camping Ministry and asking the general UOL membership to be the moving 

spiritual force behind the spiritual and physical improvements at the Camp.  

 

Teresa Linck, Chairperson for the UOL Essay Contest, reported that there 

were 134 entries. She announced and presented the UOL Essay Contest 

Awards.  Winners will be published in the October issue of the Bulletin.   

That evening everyone boarded buses to go 

to Northern Rhode Island for a wonderful 

traditional chicken dinner and a  Pirate-

themed dinner show.  Everyone was given 

a character to play, and we had multiple 

mermaids and pirates.  A highlight of the 

evening was Hunter in his pirate costume!  

Members were also part of the fun night 

where all had to participate in the evening.  

Once everyone returned to the hotel, mem-

bers gathered for  Evening Prayers fol-

lowed by social time for both juniors and 

seniors.  Everyone enjoyed popcorn, 

snacks and fellowship! 

   

Friday of the Convention began with the liturgical celebration of the life and 

legacy of Holy Equal-to-the-Apostles Great King Volodymyr.  The Divine 

Liturgy for the feast of the day was celebrated by Very Rev. Myron Oryhon, 

Very Rev. John Haluszczak, Rev. Vasyl Pasakas, Rev. Fr. Phillip Harendza, 

Protodeacon Ihor Mahlay and Deacon John Charest. His Eminence 

Archbishop Daniel spoke about the spiritual legacy of St. Volodymyr the 

Great and called upon the delegates of the Convention to keep St. Volo-

dymyrôs legacy alive by offering themselves in service to others through  acts 

of charity and kindness.  

 

Following breakfast, Very Rev. Nicholas Apostola of the Romanian Orthodox 

Church of Wooster, MA spoke about ñCaring with Faith for our Elderly.ò  

Following a very informative discussion, everyone was provided a lunch and 

boarded buses to visit a beautiful Newport mansion.  Both Junior and Senior 

UOL members got to visit the Breakers, a mansion owned by the Vanderbilts.  

It was fun to walk the grounds and to see everyone with their headsets.  The 

mansion is phenomenal and it was fun to have a relaxing day.   

The group then had free time to wander around historic Newport.  Despite 

predictions earlier in the week that we would have rain, the day was abso-

lutely beautiful, sunny with a pleasant breeze.  Everyone had a chance to 

get some lemonade and ice cream and just enjoy the tranquil Rhode Island 

views.   

 

Everyone boarded buses to head to our fantastic dinner by the ocean.  The 

views of the sunset were awe inspiring.  At one point many of our Juniors 

climbed a rock and looked over the ocean.  It was a wonderful photo oppor-

tunity.  Dinner was fantastic.  We had wonderful appetizers including clams 

and hushpuppies.  For dinner, lobster and corn was fabulous.  It was a won-

derful New England evening and everyone got a true taste of Rhode Island.  

Everyone returned to the hotel for Evening Prayers led by Rev. Philip Har-

endza.  Following Evening Prayers, there was a hospitality night hosted by 

the 2018 Convention.  Hospitality night was a time to gather together and 

talk about the day and also to discuss plans for the 2018 festivities.   

(Continued on page 5) 


